
Town of Meridian Hills
Minutes of Special Town Council Meeting
August 4th, 2010
 
President Rush called the special meeting of the Meridian Hills Town Council to order at 8:45 am.  The meeting was held in the fellowship hall of the First Congregational Church at 7100 N. Pennsylvania St. 
In Attendance:

Jim Rush, President
Terry O’Brien, Councilor



Walter Freihofer, Councilor
Brad Eckerle, Town Engineer



John Taylor, Clerk – Treasurer
Residents in Attendance: Pat Jacoby, 
President Rush opened the meeting.    Engineer Eckerle reported on pothole repairs required at Nottingham and Morningside.   Council approved the repairs not to exceed $1500.
Engineer Eckerle reported that Federal funding is available and the Town has an opportunity to replace signage and meet new Federal standards going into effect in 2015.  The program would require 10% participation by the Town.   Engineer Eckerle’s estimate to replace 50% of the Town’s 300 signs would cost approximately $100,000.   
The program would be similar to the recent stimulus 75th Paving Project, as the Metropolitan Planning Organization (MPO) would select projects to spend approximately $10 million.   The Federal funds would be distributed through INDOT.
Engineer Eckerle recommended that the Town consider becoming a voting member of MPO.  The cost to the town would be $600 per year.  MPO was not aware of the Town’s existence prior to the 75th Street Paving Project.   Becoming a member might be advantageous to the Town with future projects.
Engineer Eckerle recommended the Council approve $10,000 allocation for the project.  Motion was made and seconded. Discussion followed.   Engineer Eckerle estimated that the Engineers time to apply for this project would cost approximately $1000.   Council voted 3-0 to approve the allocation for the project, engineering time, and for the Town to become a member of MPO.
President Rush commented on the annual Town Tree Tour that was completed the last week of July.   Town Arborist, Jud Scott estimated $9,000 in tree and shrub maintenance.  Jud will prepare the list for prioritizing the more imperative items to maintain.   President Rush commented on right of way issues for residents to maintain, and the need to clarify responsibility.   
President Rush requested some other items that were identified on the Town Tree Tour.  1) Shrubs on the west side of Pennsylvania Street close to Arden St., and 2) the need to trim shrubs in the common areas.  Clerk Treasurer Taylor agreed to get estimates from Stavros Lawn Service, the contractor hired to provide lawn maintenance in 2010.
President Rush moved the discussion to the primary issue, council vote on the requested zoning variance for Grace Hill Development (Nunnery Project).
President Rush reported that discussion had been held on Monday Night at Park Tudor concerning the developer’s (petitioner) request for zoning variance.  Because the proper posting with media had not been made the actual vote on the petition for variance had to occur 48 hours and 15 minutes after the notice had been published in the local newspaper.
Council Freihofer reported that the Town’s Land Use and Residential Standards Committee had met on July 19th and voted to recommend to the Council that the Council “not oppose” the variance request.     Councilor Freihofer explained that the variance in question was over the issue of the Town’s Front Set Backs Standards.   The petition had requested a 25 ft setback.
Councilor O’Brien made a motion that the Council would vote to “not oppose” and “not support” the various petitions for variance of Town set back requirements for the 11 properties to be developed on the Nunnery property and to be developed as Grace Hill Development.
Discussion followed.   President Rush visited other developments of the petitioner.   President Rush expressed concern for proper maintenance standards to be kept as he observed grass uncut and poorly maintained.
Councilor O’Brien spoke to clarify his position on the development.  He commented that there was a lot at stake for residents of the Town and for residents next to the development.  He expressed that the decision was one of the most difficult of his tenure with the Town Council.   He expressed concerns for trees and the natural setting. He expressed that the developer seems to be willing to care for the residents and neighbors.    Councilor O’Brien noted the extra effort by Councilor Freihofer and the Committee to listen to all stakeholders.
Question was called.    President Rush and Councilor O’Brien voted in favor of the motion.  Councilor Freihofer voted against.   Final vote to Not Oppose the Variance petition was 2-1.
Councilor Freihofer stated that he would have Town Attorney Sue Beesley submit a letter to the MPD, Metropolitan Planning Development.
Discussion with residents followed.   A resident asked about the neutral position of the Town and the expected position of MPD.   President Rush explained that the Town authority and only issue was over set back standards. President Rush expressed that the developer will be investing significantly in the Town and that the Town’s tax base will increase.   Councilor Freihofer state that this is the first time that the committee has not opposed setbacks and that he was concerned about the density of the development.
Councilor’s discussed upcoming Finance Committee meeting on August 11th and scheduling the Town Council September meeting to September 27th, 2010    Emails would verify dates.
Meeting adjourned at 10 am. 
Respectfully submitted,
John Taylor
Clerk-Treasurer

